BOC Meeting Minutes

March 6, 2002

TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

March 6, 2002
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, March 6, 2002.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem George Farah III; 

Comr. Doug Remaley; Comr. Brant Murray; and Comr. Anna Sadler

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Rhonda Sommer;  Roberta Thuman; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Courtney Gallop; Charlie Cameron; Earl Murray; Skip Lange; Chuck Thompson; Bill Owen; Bob Quinn; Harry Thompson; Cheryl Byrd; Tom White; Mike Henry; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. 

A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance to the United States flag.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE 

No one spoke during Audience Response. 

PRESENTATION OF NCLM RESOLUTION TO FORMER TOWN ATTORNEY TOM WHITE

Mayor Muller presented a resolution, adopted by the North Carolina League of Municipalities Board of Directors during the 2001 annual conference, to former town attorney Tom White honoring him for his service to Nags Head as town attorney.  He was also presented with the nameplate used during Board meetings.

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron noted that Terri King and Timothy Terry, new police officers, were not in attendance today but will be included at the April 2002, Board meeting for introduction.

Town Manager Fuller introduced Timothy Wilson as new Planning Director.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller welcomed Mr. Wilson to town employment.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller recognized Earl Murray; Public Safety – Police Division, for five (5) years of service and presented him with a Certificate of Appreciation.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of budget adjustment #8 to FY 01/02 budget

-
Consideration of tax adjustment report

-
Consideration of tax delinquent report

-
Consideration of resolution to participate in debt setoff program

-
Consideration of resolution to surplus town equipment

-
Consideration of ordinance amending Town Code, Chapter 2 Administration to limit Planning Board members to three 3-year terms – from February 6, 2002, Board meeting

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to approve all of the Consent Agenda items as presented except for one item to be discussed at the April 2002, Board meeting:  Consideration of ordinance amending Town Code, Chapter 2 Administration to limit Planning Board members to three 3-year terms.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.).   

COMR. REMALEY AND COMR. SADLER ABSENT

Mayor Muller noted that Comr. Remaley was at the annual State Hurricane Conference in Florida and Comr. Sadler was on vacation that was scheduled prior to the November election.

A copy of the budget adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

A copy of the tax adjustment report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.

The tax delinquent report, as approved, read in part as follows:

“The total amount of 2001 delinquent taxes that are liens on real property as of February 26, 2002 are $118,764.98, representing 375 properties.  A list of these taxes will be available for review after March 7, 2002.  Second notices were sent on 2001 taxes on January 10, 2002.  

‘Letters were also sent to all delinquent 2001 taxpayers in February advising of advertisement in March, and foreclosures, attachments, and garnishments to begin in April 2002.”

The resolution to participate in the debt setoff program, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING NC LOCAL GOVERNMENT DEBT SETOFF PROGRAM

‘WHEREAS, NCGS Chapter 105A, Setoff Debt Collection Act, authorizes the North Carolina Department of Revenue to cooperate in identifying debtors who owe money to local governments and who quality for refunds from the Department of Revenue; AND

‘WHEREAS, the law authorizes the setting off of certain debts owed to local governments against tax refunds; AND

‘WHEREAS, the North Carolina Association of County Commissioners and the North Carolina League of Municipalities have jointly established a clearinghouse to submit debts on behalf of the Town of Nags Head, as provided by law.

‘NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, by the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners that the town will participate in the debt setoff program and hereby designates Rhonda Sommer, Deputy Town Manager and Webb Fuller, Town manager as the persons to hold hearings and conduct necessary proceedings.   

‘The Mayor and Town Manager are hereby authorized to execute such documents and agreements as necessary to participate in the debt setoff program.”

The resolution to surplus town equipment, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE DISPOSITION OF TOWN PROPERTY

‘WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina desires to declare surplus and dispose of certain Town owned property.

‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head that:

‘(1)
The following described Town owned property is hereby declared to be surplus to the needs of the Town of Nags Head:

‘General Fund




Fixed

Department
Asset No.
Description




‘440

882

Asante Network Hub

440

695

Asante Network Hub

440

694

Asante Network Hub, 10BaseT

440

693

Asante Network Hub, 10BaseT

440

692

Asante Network Hub, 10BaseT

440

691

Asante Network Hub, 10BaseT

440

690

Asante Network Hub, 10BaseT

440

687

Asante Network Module

420

830

Epson Laptop Computer



610

135

1995 Ford Crown Vic

610

141

1996 Ford Crown Vic

610

147

1997 Ford Crown Vic

610

148

1997 Ford Crown Vic

610

446

Strobe Helio Lightbar

610

2644

Motorola Mobile Radio

610

2615

100 W 99-Channel Radio

610

2546

Strobe Lightbar

610

2465

Motorola Mobile Radio

610

2331

Motorola Radio

610

2339

Motorola Radio

610

2314

Motorola Radio

610

2335

Motorola Radio

610

2310

Motorola Radio

730

1726

Portable Pump/Pipe

‘(2)
The Town Manager or his designee is hereby authorized to dispose of the listed items by any legal means allowable to include:    Donation to a non-profit organization, offering for sale at the next town public auction, Internet on-line offering, upset bid process, by destroying, etc.”

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER A CONDITIONAL USE APPLICATION FOR AN EXPANSION OF NAGS HEAD RACEWAY, 7000 SOUTH CROATAN HIGHWAY

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated February 25, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“PROJECT LOCATION:
7000 South Croatan Highway 

ZONING:
C-2 General Commercial/Commercial Outdoor Recreational Use Overlay District

LAND USE CLASSIFICATION:
D-1 Developed 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION:
1,620-square-foot elevated bumper car track

‘Albemarle Engineering on behalf of Mr. Robert Quinn, is proposing the construction of the above referenced accessory structure. The proposed wood frame bumper car track would be constructed directly west of the existing principle building. The Board of Commissioners recently adopted a zoning text amendment of Section 22-356 allow bumper car tracks as a conditional accessory use to a go-cart tracks. The newly adopted conditions applicable to bumper cars are attached for reference. The applicant is proposing the operation of eight (8) gasoline powered bumper cars. The zoning ordinance limits the number of bumper cars that can operate on the track to a maximum of nine (9).

‘As the site plan shows, the proposal complies with the applicable parking, lot coverage, setback, and height requirements prescribed by the zoning ordinance. The Town Engineer has approved internal circulation and ingress and egress. Likewise, the stormwater management and drainage plan devised to address the minimal amount of additional stormwater run-off is approved.

‘The Fire Department and public safety department have approved plans for emergency access, fueling operations, and fuel storage supporting the proposed bumper car facility (see attached memo). The Public Works Director has approved plans for solid waste disposal and the Health Department has preliminarily approved the use of existing septic facilities to serve the proposed structure.

‘Required buffers are shown in the locations prescribed by the zoning ordinance.  However, the existing buffers do not fully satisfy current buffer requirements and must be supplemented with appropriate plantings. Staff recommends that prior to the issuance of a building permit, the applicant submit a supplemental buffer plan that reflects the number, height and type of vegetation necessary to fully satisfy the buffer ordinance.

‘Due to proposed development in the CAMA Area of Environmental Concern (AEC) CAMA authorization will be required prior to any land disturbance associated with the proposed building and drainage work. Also, the applicant has assured staff that prior to Board of Commissioners review, official Army Corps of Engineers verification of the wetland line shown on the plan will be submitted. No wetland fill will be permitted on this site in accordance with the 2000 Land and Water Use Plan.

‘Since changes to this site are minimal and the new structure would be sited well away from US 158, in lieu of a full lighting plan submittal staff will conduct a night time light audit to confirm compliance with the lighting ordinance. According to the applicant, the proposed bumper car structure will be illuminated with standard light fixtures recessed under the roof structure. Although unlikely, should lighting deficiencies be found, the applicant is aware that all such deficiencies must be addressed prior to issuance of a certificate of completion for the building addition.

‘Bumper car speed, maintenance, braking, safety restraints, and other technical aspects of the proposed uses will be subject to regulation by the North Carolina Department of Labor, Elevator and Amusement Device Division. 

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of February 19, 2002, the Planning Board members voted 7 to 0 to recommend approval of the site plan/conditional use application with staff’s recommended conditions below.

‘Staff Recommendation:

The Planning and Development Staff recommends approval of the proposed amendment of the Nags Head Raceway site plan/conditional use application with the following conditions:

· Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall submit a buffer plan to be used to supplement existing required buffer yards.

· Prior to Board of Commissioners review, the applicant shall submit Army Corps of Engineers verification of wetland location on the site.

· Prior to issuance of a certificate of occupancy lighting on the site shall comply with Section 22.255 of the zoning ordinance.

· Prior to land disturbance a CAMA permit shall be required.

‘Because this site plan is a conditional use in the C-2 General Commercial District/Commercial Outdoor Recreational Uses Overlay District, the Board of Commissioners shall make affirmative findings of the following:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

Staff finds that the proposed site plan/conditional use application meets the applicable requirements of the above ordinances.

2. The expansion of the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

This proposal, if built as submitted, will not pose a danger to public health and safety.

3. The expansion of the use as proposed, will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities will exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

Please refer to the attached memorandum from the Fire Department.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, February 21, 2002, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:15 a.m.

Chuck Thompson, Nags Head resident, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he stated that since the building is enclosed, the pagoda should be opened at the top for air circulation; during times of no wind the fumes from engines could be trapped in the roof area and for safety reasons should be allowed to escape. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:18 a.m.

Staff was questioned about Mr. Thompson’s issues.  Chief Cameron said that he has discussed the issue of the enclosed roof area with Fire Division staff and that no concern was noted.  This situation is to be included in the Fire Division inspections.

Comr. Murray questioned if there was enough room for fire apparatus to access the area.  Chief Cameron said that there is enough room in the aisle for fire apparatus.  Town Manager Fuller also noted that in the past free access was required but now apparatus can go across a free parking area to get to a structure. 

Mayor Muller said that there are a number of issues that concern him about the site plan but if Public Safety is comfortable then he was okay; he did state that he does not feel that this addition to the site is an enhancement.

John DeLucia, engineer for the developer, read from the US Army Corps of Engineers authorization letter which stated in part as follows:  “The proposed project does not have a regulated impact on jurisdictional waters or wetlands.”

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to approve the Nags Head Raceway expansion with the following conditions: 

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall submit a buffer plan to be used to supplement existing required buffer yards.

-
Prior to Board of Commissioners review, the applicant shall submit Army Corps of Engineers verification of wetland location on the site.

-
Prior to issuance of a certificate of occupancy lighting on the site shall comply with Section 22-255 of the zoning ordinance.

-
Prior to land disturbance a CAMA permit shall be required.

and with the following findings of fact:

-
The applicant has met the requirements of the Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

-
The expansion of the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

-
The expansion of the use as proposed, will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities will exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

and with the following conditions as listed in Fire Marshal Kevin Zorc’s memo dated February 15, 2002, which read in part as follows:

-
Applicant proposed an additional fire hydrant at the right side entrance to the site.  The Fire Division endorses this proposal.  

-
The plan indicates additional concrete at the racetrack entrance and the modification of the existing handicapped access to allow at least a 12-foot wide gated access for emergency vehicles, and designation of the adjacent access area employee only parking.  This is acceptable to the Fire Division.  

-
The gated opening at the racetrack entrance must provide at least a 12-foot wide opening, providing for full swing of the access gate.  

-
All refueling apparatus (approved gas caddys per John DeLucia) must be maintained and used per manufacturer’s specifications and recommendations.  

-
All fueling locations, equipment and procedures must be approved by the Fire Division prior to beginning refueling operations.  

-
Three (3) ABC type fire extinguishers, one for the bumper car facility, one adjacent the refueling site, and one in the vicinity of fuel storage areas must be installed and maintained.  

-
All refueling and storage of fuels must be no closer than 50 feet nor further than 500 feet from an approved municipal water supply.  

-
If these changes are completed, the additional of a bumper car facility at Nags Head Raceway will not overburden the firefighting capabilities of the town.

The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent).

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER RESOLUTION ORDERING THE CLOSING OF AN UN-OPENED PORTION OF FRESH POND AVENUE BETWEEN HOLLOWELL STREET AND US 158 AT THE REQUEST OF JOCKEY’S RIDGE, LLC

Town Manager Fuller summarized the request from Jockey’s Ridge, LLC for Board members.  

The memo from Town Clerk Carolyn Morris dated February 25, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“In accordance with NCGS 160A-299 Procedure for permanently closing streets and alleys, the following applies:

‘At the February 6, 2002, Board meeting, the Board adopted a resolution entitled “Resolution of intent to close Fresh Pond Avenue (an un-opened street) located on the east side of Hollowell Street and extending in a southerly direction to N. Croatan Highway” (attached).

‘The Coastland Times has published a public hearing notice for the Board of Commissioners meeting on March 6, 2002, to consider the permanent closing of a portion of Fresh Pond Avenue.  The public hearing notices were scheduled for publication for (4) successive weeks:  February 10, 17, 24, and March 3, 2002 (attached).  

‘A copy of the resolution of intent and public hearing notice scheduling the public hearing was posted in two (2) locations on Fresh Pond Avenue on February 10, 2002.

‘A copy of the resolution of intent and public hearing notice was mailed by certified mail (green certified receipt notices have been received) to adjoining property owners.

‘At the March 6, 2002, Board of Commissioners meeting, a public hearing is scheduled to consider the permanent closing of a portion of Fresh Pond Avenue.  The resolution ordering the closing is provided for your consideration and adoption (attached).

‘Also attached are backup materials that were provided at the February 6, 2002, Board meeting.

‘The following excerpt is from NCGS 160A-299 and is provided for your information:  “At the hearing, any person may be heard on the question of whether or not the closing would be detrimental to the public interest, or the property rights of any individual.  If it appears to the satisfaction of the council after the hearing that closing the street or alley is not contrary to the public interest, and that no individual owning property in the vicinity of the street or alley or in the subdivision in which it is located would thereby be deprived of reasonable means of ingress and egress to his property, the council may adopt an order closing the street or alley."

Mayor Muller confirmed with Town Clerk Carolyn Morris that the public hearing has been advertised appropriately, as required by State Statute.   

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on the following dates:  February 10, 17, 24, and March 3, 2002, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:31 a.m. 

Chuck Thompson, Nags Head resident; stated that this street is really an extension of Wrightsville Avenue; he recommends that the Board delay removing this street from the town street system until it is known what the developer has in mind for this property, i.e., until it is known whether these lots will be combined into several lots.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:35 a.m.

Mayor Muller commented that the street was put there to provide access to those lots; the person who owns the lots says he does not want them.  No other public purpose for those lots are known.  If the lots went to the ocean or the sound, they could possibly be used for an access; the lots are a very unmanageable piece of property. 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the resolution ordering the closing of Fresh Pond Avenue, as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.) 

The resolution ordering the closing of Fresh Pond Avenue, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“A RESOLUTION ORDERING THE CLOSING OF A PORTION OF FRESH POND AVENUE

‘WHEREAS, on the 6th day of February, 2002, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head directed the Town Clerk to publish the resolution of intent of the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head to consider closing Fresh Pond Avenue in the Coastland Times newspaper once each week for four consecutive weeks and posting said resolution in two locations along said street advising the public that a public hearing would be conducted in the Town Hall at 9:00 a.m. on the 6th day of March, 2002; AND  

‘WHEREAS, the Town's Board of Commissioners further directed the Town Clerk to notify by certified mail, all persons owning property abutting on that portion of Fresh Pond Avenue, proposed to be closed, enclosing with such notification a copy of the resolution of intent; AND 

‘WHEREAS, the Town Clerk has advised the Board of Commissioners that on the date directed she sent a notice to each of said abutting property owners, by certified mail return receipt requested, advising, them of the day, time and place of the meeting, enclosing a copy of the Board of Commissioner's resolution of intent, and advising said abutting property owners that the question as to the closing to said portion of Fresh Pond Avenue would be acted upon; AND 

‘WHEREAS, the Town Clerk has advised the Board of Commissioners that none of the letters so sent has been return undelivered; AND 

‘WHEREAS, after full and complete consideration of the matter and after having granted full and complete opportunity for all interested persons to appear and register any objections that they might have with respect to the closing of said street; AND 

‘WHEREAS, it now appears to the satisfaction of the Board of Commissioners that the closing of said street is not contrary to the public interest and that no individual owning property either abutting the street or in the vicinity of said street or in the subdivision in which said street is located, will as a result of said closing be thereby deprived of a reasonable means of ingress and egress to his property; AND 

‘WHEREAS, it appears to the satisfaction of the Board of Commissioners that the closing of said street will be in the public interest. 

‘NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, meeting in regular session, that Fresh Pond Avenue located on the east side of Hollowell Street and extending in a southerly direction to N. Croatan Highway, is hereby ordered closed and all right, title and interest in those persons owning lots adjacent to the street; such title, for the width of the abutting land owned by them, to extend to the centerline of the herein closed street in accordance with the provision of GS 16OA-299(c): 

‘All that portion of Fresh Pond Avenue located on the east side of Hollowell Street and extending in a southerly direction to N. Croatan Highway.

‘The Town Clerk is hereby ordered and directed to file in the office of the Register of Deeds of Dare County a certified copy of this resolution.”

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to approve the February 6, 2002, regular session and the February 18, 2002, adjourned regular session Board meeting minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.). 

VERBAL UPDATE ON BEACH NOURISHMENT PROJECT  - TOWN MANAGER FULLER

Town Manager Fuller reported that a local committee has been formed to set up an Assessment District for the original payment of the first beach nourishment project; this district will require some legislation which will go to the General Assembly this session.  A tiered approach for payment will be done with tiers including oceanfront property owners, owners on the east side of the Beach Road, and owners on the west side of the Beach Road.  In the process of doing this, the Corps of Engineers indicated that their information and the town’s tax maps do not match.  Mayor Muller questioned this and Planner Bruce Bortz responded that the inconsistency is a software problem - the Corps maps are not up-to-date.    Town Manager Fuller reported that a definitive north/south boundary line will be established because some structures will have to be acquired before the project can begin. 

It was noted that Comr. Murray and Town Manager Fuller are scheduled to travel to Washington, D.C. next week to meet with congressional leaders.   

Town Manager Fuller reported that the local committee is looking at a formal process to ask the Corps to review the dredge material from Oregon Inlet and through some system apply it to the beach in South Nags Head. 

Comr. Murray stated that he is looking forward to moving these projects forward.

Mayor Muller expressed his interest in the project and told Comr. Murray and Town Manager Fuller to let the Board know if they can assist. 

CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION TO APPROVE DOT INSTALLATION OF TRAFFIC SIGNAL ON TEMPORARY WOODEN POLES ON US 158 AT OUTER BANKS HOSPITAL
The resolution to approve NC DOT installation of a traffic signal on temporary wooden poles on US 158 at the Outer Banks Hospital was presented to the Board.

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to adopt the resolution approving the installation of a temporary traffic signal at the Outer Banks Hospital as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller and Mayor Pro Tem Farah.

Comr. Murray noted that he heard very favorable comments about the Outer Banks Hospital grand opening; he was sorry he was unable to attend.  

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:   The motion passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.).

The resolution approving the Outer Banks Hospital traffic signal, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“RESOLUTION ADOPTED BY THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE TOWN OF NAGS HEAD, NORTH CAROLINA

‘WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head and the North Carolina Department of Transportation propose to make certain traffic control improvements under Project , Dare County, said project to consist of the installation of a traffic signal on US 158 at the entrance to the new Outer Banks Hospital in Nags Head; AND 

‘WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head desires to enter into a municipal agreement with the Department of Transportation whereby the Department shall purchase or provide and install the required traffic signal equipment for the project; AND 

‘WHEREAS, the Town shall reimburse the Department the cost of installing the signal on temporary wooden poles in an amount not to exceed $10,000. 

‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that Project, Dare County, is hereby formally approved by the Town Council of the Town of Nags Head and that the Mayor and Clerk of this Municipality are hereby empowered to sign and execute the Agreement with the Department of Transportation.”

CONSIDERATION OF APPOINTMENTS TO TOWN BOARDS AND COMMITTEES – PERSONNEL GRIEVANCE BOARD AND BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT
Mayor Muller explained that the terms of Chair Al Hibbs (term expired August 5, 2001) and Maxwell Moore (term expired August 19, 2001) on the Board of Adjustment expired last year.  He urged the Board to not make any changes at this time as the Board of Adjustment does an excellent job with its current membership.

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to extend the appointments of Al Hibbs and Maxwell Moore on the Board of Adjustment for another 3-year term to begin at the expiration of their prior terms.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.). 

Mayor Muller explained that the terms of Richard Drumm (term expired August 19, 2001) and Cynthia Hunting (term expired August 19, 2001) on the Personnel Grievance Board expired last year.   

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to extend the appointments of Richard Drumm and Cynthia Hunting on the Personnel Grievance Board for another 3-year term to begin at the expiration of their prior terms.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.). 

Mayor Muller asked that Board members consider reviewing a policy that would allow for newly appointed members to attend a meeting with existing members for transition and continuity.  He noted that a faster transition sometimes catches old members by surprise and does not allow for transition with new members.

It was Board consensus that staff prepare for consideration at the April 2002, Board meeting a policy to consider board/committee appointments two (2) months prior to expired terms to allow for transition and continuity of membership.

PERSONNEL COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS – SUBSTANCE ABUSE POLICY; EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE POLICY; WORKPLACE VIOLENCE POLICY; SECURITY REPORT
Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer summarized the Personnel Committee memo (Substance Abuse policy; Employee Assistance policy; and Workplace Violence policy) dated February 26, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“The Personnel Committee recommends three policies to the Board of Commissioners for their consideration and adoption.  

A. Article VI  Work Conditions and Expectations, Section 12, Employee Assistance Program

The Personnel Committee recommends this policy as a means of assisting employees who may be facing personal problems by helping their mental well-being and ultimately, their job performance.

B. Replace Article VI Work Conditions and Expectations, Section 6, Controlled Substances with Substance Abuse and Controlled Substances

The Personnel Committee supports a zero tolerance stance on substance abuse and recommends the attached policy.

‘The policy calls for drug testing under the following circumstances:

1. Pre-employment for all applicants

2. Post-accident testing

3. Reasonable Suspicion

4. Mandated testing related to CDL, etc…

‘This policy comes with budgetary implications as the only testing currently conducted is pre-employment for Public Safety and required CDL testing.

‘The tests are $50 each and can be contracted through “Corporate Support”, who provides our current CDL testing.

‘Estimated annual costs:

Pre-employment


20 employees x $50/test =
$1,000.00

Post-accident



05 employees x $50/test =
$   250.00

Reasonable Suspicion
 

? employees x  $50/test  =

   ?

CDL




10 employees x $50/test = 
$   500.00







Estimate

$1,750.00

C. Article VI  Work Conditions and Expectations, Section 13, Workplace Violence Policy

‘The Personnel Committee is committed to providing a safe work environment for the Town’s employees and recommends the attached policy. Acts of physical violence, including intimidation, harassment, and/or coercion, which involve or affect the Town of Nags Head or which occur on Town property will not be tolerated.  

‘Examples of Work Place Violence include, but are not limited to, the following:

(A) All threats or acts of violence occurring on Town of Nags Head property, regardless of the relationship between the Town and the parties involved in the incident.

(B) All threats or acts of violence not occurring on Town property but involving someone who is acting in the capacity of a representative of the Town of Nags Head.

(C) All threats or acts of violence not occurring on Town property involving an employee of The Town of Nags Head if the threats or acts of violence affect the legitimate interests of the Town of Nags Head.

(D) Any threats or acts resulting in the conviction of an employee or agent of the Town of Nags Head, or of an individual performing services on the Town’s behalf on a contract or temporary basis, under any criminal code provision relating to threats or acts of violence that adversely affect the legitimate interests and goals of the Town of Nags Head.

‘Lastly, the Personnel Committee has been discussing I.D. cards for employees as a result of safety concerns expressed by some employees.  The Town Manager and Public Safety Director were tasked with evaluating the safety concerns of employees and their follow up memo is attached herewith.”

Mayor Muller expressed his concern about pre-employment screening where random testing is not a requirement of the position; he does not like the idea of people having to prove themselves innocent.  He does not feel that there is an existing problem that is being addressed.  He agrees, however, with the rest of the policy.

Town Manager Fuller said that he tends to agree with Mayor Muller however, the screening has become  a standard test and corporations are moving in that direction.  He feels this would be in the town’s best interest. 

Ms. Sommer said that employees who abuse become a costly employee to have; from a Risk Management standpoint it is an appropriate thing to do.

Comr. Murray said that he would rather table this issue and wait for Remaley and Comr. Sadler for their input. 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve Article VI. Work Conditions and Expectations – Section 12 Employee Assistance Program; Section 13 Workplace Violence Policy; and Section 6 Substance Abuse and Controlled Substances without the Pre-employment Drug Screening Criteria portion.  The Pre-employment Drug Screening Criteria portion is to be considered at the April 2002, Board meeting when all members are present.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.).

Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer summarized the proposed Security Report from Town Manager Fuller, Chief Cameron, and herself, which read in part as follows:

“As directed, this group has met and discussed various aspects of building security.

‘Several employees have expressed their concerns about being in the building before or after hours and the easy access to most areas of the building at all times.  Based on the concerns and the layout of the building, the recommendation is to install cipher-locking doors at the entrances to both the Planning wing and the Administrative Services wing.  This will allow those individuals the ability to lock their area should they need to work late or on the weekend and not be concerned about unauthorized access.  Pricing for this work is being obtained by Public Facilities.

‘The front doors are being unlocked after being secured for the evening by individuals meeting with employees after hours.  An administrative policy is being developed that will require any employee to escort out any customer leaving at anytime after 5pm and to direct that individual out the side stairwell door.  This should maintain the security of the entrance.  This procedure, coupled with the previous recommendation, should limit any intruder in the building to just the lobby and restroom areas of both floors. 

‘The receptionists indicated that some visitors to the building were looking for the various room numbers as indicated on the directory on the first floor and trying to by pass the front desk.  Since we have a value in making sure that all visitors are greeted properly and then directed by the front desk, we have taken steps to remove the room numbers from the directory and ask visitors to go to the front desk.  This reduces the likelihood of unannounced/ unexpected visitors roaming the building and also should prevent an irate person from knowing exactly where an office is located based on the room number in the directory.

‘To ensure all visitors have adequate direction to the restroom facilities, an additional set of restroom locator signs will be placed on the east and west walls of the restrooms on the second floor.  This is suggested to eliminate additional roaming in the building from those hunting for the facilities.

‘To provide a measure of backup for the individuals out in the reception area should they encounter an unruly customer, a “panic button” is suggested to alert others in the building that assistance is needed up front.  This could be accomplished simply by providing a wireless door bell device and informing employees of the desired response to the alarm.

‘The original request was for employee nametags.  Visitor sign in and out through the front desk would actually be a better tool for controlling access to the building. This group would like to suggest that we try these previously mentioned security measures and hold off on nametags or registration at the front desk until some future date.  

‘It is our intention to promote and maintain a work environment that makes our employees feel as safe as possible.  With that objective, we respectfully submit these recommendations to the Board for their concurrence.”

It was Board consensus to agree with staff’s recommendation to pursue the ideas presented for security for Town Hall and to bring forward a detailed plan and cost estimate for Board consideration.  The ideas proposed include:

-
Security for other wings in Town Hall, similar to that of the west wing

-
Escorting visitors out after 5:00 p.m.

-
Removing room numbers on first floor directory – this is confusing to visitors (completed)

-
Install another set of restroom signs

-
Install panic button utilizing wireless doorbell technology at front desk reception

CONSIDERATION OF BIDS RECEIVED BY NC DOT FOR FINAL MULTI-USE PATH PROJECT

Public Works Director Skip Lange summarized his memo dated February 26, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“On this date the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NC DOT) held a bid opening for construction of Phase III of the multi-use path and received the following bids:

‘R. P. C. Contracting, Inc.
$283,898.00

Barnhill Contracting, Co.
$314,722.50

‘The budget amount for this project is $475,000.  

‘Original estimated costs by NCDOT was $309,500 for construction and $30,950 for engineering for a total cost of $340,450. 

‘The low bid received by R. P. C. Contracting, Inc. is $283,898; additional estimated engineering costs by NC DOT of $30,950 bring total to $314,848.  However, we have been advised by NC DOT that they have incurred actual costs this fiscal year to date of approximately $48,000 related to this project.  Based on past overages and actual costs already incurred, staff recommends estimating the actual cost to complete this project at $400,000.

‘We recommend that the bid be awarded to R. P. C. Contracting, Inc.”

Mayor Muller asked where the $48,000 had been spent; Ms. Sommer explained that NC DOT posted the amount as a flyover for the entire project.  It was a two-year old charge not posted until December 2001, so this charge has to be moved to the third phase of the Project. 

  
Comr. Murray confirmed with Ms. Sommer that the reimbursement contract is signed on a per-project basis.

Mayor Muller said that the multi-use path has tremendous value and NC DOT has done a great job.  Town Manager Fuller noted that the personnel associated with finance are not the same personnel as those associated with the construction portion of the project.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to accept the low bid from RPC in the amount of $283,898 for completion of the final phase of the multi-use path.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller.  

Mayor Muller confirmed with Mr. Lange that the path would be completed by Memorial Day; Town Manager Fuller complimented Public Works for recommending that the start of the construction of the path be delayed until after the annual St. Patrick’s Day parade. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.).

REVIEW OF PRELIMINARY PLAT AND WAIVER REQUEST FOR ELLIOTT ESTATES, PHASE III

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated February 25, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“PROJECT LOCATION:
Between the highways from Mall Drive to Epstein Street

PROJECT ZONING:

SPD-C (Proposed Sf #2 for Lot 26 and 25) Village Commercial 2 for 




the remaining 3 lots

LAND USE CLASSIFICATION:
T-1 Transition

PROJECT DESCRIPTION:
Subdivision to create two residential lots and three commercial lots and waiver request from Section 18-9 -Access to Public Street Required and Section 18-113 -Lots-Frontage, and Minimum amount of Frontage

‘The applicant, Sunnyside Elevators, Inc., is submitting a proposal to subdivide a 142,422 square foot 3.2-acre) parcel designated Village Commercial 2, into 3 commercial lots and two residentially designated lots. The 1990 Land Use Plan and Land Classification Map shows that the subject property is located in a T-1, high intensity development area. 

‘Staff, the Town Engineer, public works, public safety Planning Board major concern with the proposed subdivision you are now considering centers on three main issues:

1. Noncompliance with the Subdivision Ordinance

2. Village Master Plan noncompliance

3. Reversal of terms of Board of Commissioners’ previous subdivision approval

‘These issues are summarized below:

1. •
Section 18-9 of the subdivision ordinance which is attached for reference, prohibits the subdivision of lots that do not have access to a public street improved to Town or State standards. Lot 25 as proposed would not have access to a public street and therefore does not comply with this section of the Town Code.

‘Similarly, according to the Public Works Department proposed lot 25 would not be in a location to receive required water service. The Town attorney has advised staff that to address the water service issue a third waiver may be necessary from Section 18-114 subsection (a) since crossing other lots with a water line would be necessary to serve proposed lot 25. This section of the Town Code is attached for reference. 

‘Section 18-113 (a) states that all lots in a subdivision must front on a street.  Further Subsection (b) states that each lot in a subdivision shall front on a public street for a distance of at least 50 feet.  Lot 25 as proposed cannot comply with this section of the subdivision ordinance as it would have no frontage on a public street. 

· The applicant, in accordance with Section 18-10 is seeking a waiver from Section 18-9 and Section 18 113 (each are attached for reference) to gain approval of proposed lot 25. The specific considerations upon which the Planning Board may recommend that the Board of Commissioners grant a waiver quoted verbatim below for reference.  Staff does not support the issuance of waivers in this case due to the plan’s direct conflict with the Master plan as well as the Board of Commissioners prior subdivision approval. Minutes from the Board of Commissioners meeting of November 17, 1999 reflect that Mayor Pro Tem Muller stated that he “appreciated” the way the plat incorporated proposed lot 29 into the original commercial lot to maintain master-planned access to NC 12. Also the following condition of approval was added by the Board of Commissioners at that meeting:

“…The final plat and the covenants for the lot shall limit access to each lot of the access easements as shown on the plat.”- Minute Book 59 Page 134.

‘Section 18-10 Variances and Waivers:

(b) Waivers generally.  Where the planning board finds that, due to the special circumstances of a particular plat, the provision of certain required improvements is not requisite in the interest of public health, safety, and general welfare or is inappropriate because of inadequacy or lack of connecting facilities adjacent or in proximity to the proposed subdivision, it may recommend and the Board of Commissioners may waive such requirement s subject to appropriate conditions.

2.
•
The Village Master plan demonstrated an internal connection of NC 12 and US 158 through the Village C-2 district (subject property).  The master plan language and applicable section of the illustrative master plan are attached for reference. The applicant is proposing the elimination of an internal shared access to NC 12 as depicted in the Village Master Plan. The Board of Commissioners approved the preliminary plat that established the internal access in question on July 5, 1995.  The plat was approved at the same meeting as the Village Playhouse site plan was approved. The BOC conditionally approved the Captain Marty’s site plan one month earlier but required that prior to the issuance of the building permit, the subdivision plat be recorded thereby establishing internal access between the highways. According to file information, both establishments were approved and built with an understanding of the location of the internal access easement in place today which the applicant is proposing be eliminated.

3.
•
When The Board of Commissioners originally approved the preliminary plat for Elliott Estates on November 17, 1999 planning and public safety staff, the Town Engineer at the time, and the applicant, all agreed on the need for internal access to NC 12. As a compromise for the elimination of the former NC 12 access easement that was located on lot 14 which the applicant requested, staff and the Town Engineer felt that a practical solution would be to reserve the area now depicted as proposed lot 26, in its entirety to accommodate a future access to serve future commercial development. The applicant’s subdivision plan reverses this compromise by proposing the severance of the access to NC 12 and proposing residential use for the lot that was formerly designated solely for access by the Board of Commissioners. The applicant’s plat does not propose any alternate location of the access easement to NC 12 as depicted in the Village Master Plan (attached). 

‘In addition the following should be considered:

· The plat shows an existing north/south access easement to NC 12 on proposed lot 8 that currently gives lot 5 (Capt. Marty’s) and lot 1 (Centura Bank) and the existing commercial parcels share access to NC 12. While not required, evidence of concurrence among these property owners with the applicant’s proposed vacation of the access easement to NC 12, staff feels should be demonstrated.

· Should the proposal be approved by the Town, the on-site and adjacent existing drainage and utility easements would have to undergo modification. This may require an amendment to the Village drainage master plan.

· The applicant has not provided the required pre-authorization or letter of commitment to serve these additional lots with sewage treatment as required by the subdivision ordinance (Sec 18-55 (d)).

· The applicant has not submitted the revised covenants, easements, and homeowners association documents for the Elliott Estates subdivision as required by the subdivision ordinance. This is required by Section 18-18-56 (d).

· If the proposal is approved, the installation of one additional fire hydrant is required.  The hydrant shall be located and connected to the water system in accordance with the attached memo from the Fire Department.

‘Planning Board recommendation:

At their regular meeting of February 19, 2002 the Planning Board members voted 6 to 1 in favor of conditionally recommending both requested waivers and recommending approval of the preliminary subdivision plat as shown. The Planning Board members with the exception of one, recommended the requested waivers be granted for the following reasons:

· Other commercial lots in the Village C-2 district (namely, Captain Marty’s, Centura Bank, and a recently created commercial lot in Elliott Estates) also do not have “direct” access to a public street so most members of the Planning Board felt that Lot 25 should not be required to do so. 

[Staff note: To coordinate traffic flow and to limit curb cuts, the Village master plan precluded direct highway access to the above lots. Every lot approved to date, is situated to afford direct access to a public street (in accordance with both sections of the subdivision ordinance in question). In the event the Village Master Plan is amended, the same could not hold true for proposed lot 25. If recorded as shown, lot 25 would not have an opportunity to directly access a public street or front on a public street.]

· The planned network of private access easements serving the subdivision is adequate and meet the intent of public road frontage required by Section 18-113.

· The Village Master Plan has undergone so many evolutions beyond the original master plan one more deviation can be justified.

‘The sole condition the majority of the Planning Board members established on their recommendation in favor of the waivers was that the developer must install all the proposed and existing private accessways prior to the recordation of the final plat.

‘The dissenting Planning Board member did not see sufficient cause to justify the two waivers and deviate yet again from the Village Master Plan.

‘Staff Recommendation:

The Planning and Development Staff does not recommend approval of the proposed preliminary subdivision and waiver requests for the reasons explained above.”

Mayor Muller asked project engineer Bill Owen to comment on the project request. 

Bill Owen, project engineer, said that the plan conforms with the Village Master Plan; lot 5 is proposed to be residential – not commercial; lot 25 in reality did not differ from any other lots because its access is from the internal access easements; this request is an attempt to sub-divide this property and to stop bringing it back to the Planning Board and Board of Commissioners; he is trying to divide it so the developer has something specific to sell; he agrees there are still some issues concerning covenants, sewer issues, etc. but wants to get through the waiver and the elimination of the access easement on NC 12 first before dealing with the other issues.

Mayor Muller spoke favorably about the Planning Board’s condition to install a drive aisle before final approval; Mr. Owen responded that the developer does not have a problem with this condition.

Mayor Muller questioned if in approving this subdivision, does the town have to release that access easement.  Town Attorney Ike McRee responded that the town has to give waivers before approval of the preliminary plat.  

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to approve the Elliott Estates subdivision plat with the following allowances/conditions:

-
Waive Section 18-9; as a condition of that waiver, require proposed access to NC12 to be maintained across lot 26 until such time as developed and submitted for lot 25 and Board can develop a need for that plan

-
Waive Section 18-114 and Section 18-113a; as a condition of those waivers further require access easement (put in road within the easement) along eastern side of lots 21-24 to be installed prior to final approval of the plat

-
Require septic pre-approval and require all covenants and easements issues to be taken care of prior to final approval of the plat.  

The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.).

CONSIDERATION OF ADOPTION OF RECOMMENDED STANDARD DETAIL MANUAL (EXPIRED NOVEMBER 2001) 
Planner Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated February 27, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“On November 3rd 1999 the Board of Commissioners adopted the Town of Nags Head Recommended Standard Detail Manual. This manual is a collection of technical drawings of various physical site elements such as shopping center driveway entrances, open face paving block installation, flume discharges, and other items that are commonly incorporated into commercial and residential development sites. Developers are not required to design in accordance with the details. They are free to propose their own physical and technical design solutions for various site needs.  The details do however, provide standardized designs that if followed, meet the Town’s review criteria and expedite staff site plan reviews. 

‘Since their adoption, several of the details have been frequently used. The detail manual was adopted with the condition that the manual would expire in two years. The manual expiration period was established so that updated drawings and new technologies could be incorporated into it and documented. The detail manual expired November 3, 2001. Staff is presenting the original eight details that the Board of Commissioners approved in 1999 plus a new detail for gravel residential parking areas. Recently the Board of Commissioners adopted single family parking standards which will be activated on June 5, 2002. The Board felt that the new residential parking standards should offer homeowners the option of improving required parking spaces with gravel.

‘Staff recommendation:

To staff’s knowledge, the details in the current manual have been well received.  They are used often and have helped standardize and improve the quality site design in the Town. The Town engineer and the Public Works Director have endorsed the gravel residential parking standard. 

‘Staff recommends that the Recommended Standard Detail Manual be adopted as presented.”

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the Recommended Standard Detail Manual as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.).

The Recommended Standard Detail Manual, as approved, is on file in the Town Clerk’s Office.

REDISTRICTING PRESENTATION – CHERYL BYRD

Mayor Muller noted that he was approached in January 2002, by Cheryl Byrd of Southern Shores to give a presentation to the Board concerning county redistricting.  

Following are highlights of Ms. Byrd’s presentation:

Educational presentation – There is no requirement to redistrict because Dare County votes at-large and not by district; she strongly believes that Dare County does need redistricting; she urges resolutions to be forwarded to the Dare County Board of Commissioners and to the Board of Education in favor of redistricting and in time for the 2004 elections.

Comr. Murray complimented Ms. Byrd on the thoroughness of her research on this issue.

Mayor Muller asked Board members to not take any action at today’s meeting until Comr. Sadler and Comr. Remaley are present; he noted that Ms. Byrd’s presentation points out the disparity of the existing districting. 

Ms. Byrd thanked the Board for allowing her to be on their agenda. 

REPORT FROM CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of February 11, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“REPORT ON FESTIVAL OF THANKSGIVING

Norm Chase provided a brief report on the last Festival of Thanksgiving (FOT) Committee meeting.  He stated that the FOT Committee is still working on refining their mission statement.    Chair Bob Sanders stated that nominations for Lightkeeper, an honor awarded during the opening ceremony of the festival, will be needed within the next few months and asked CAC members to consider nominations.  

‘UPDATE ON TOWN RECREATION SITE, LINKING WEST SIDE NEIGHBORHOODS, AND MULTI-USE PATH SAFETY

The Committee discussed the marking of “stop” lines on driveways at hotels/motels for multi-use path safety.      Chief Cameron noted that the use of refrigerator magnets might be a good way to get a message to renters; Committee members agreed.  Chief Cameron said that he is hoping to have an ordinance for Board review at the March 2002, Board meeting to require house numbers on oceanfront houses to help renters find their way on the beach.

‘CONSIDERATION OF WAYS TO EXPRESS TOWN’S APPRECIATION FOR HOUSES BUILT USING NAGS HEAD ARCHITECTURE

House Appreciation sub-committee chair Peter Rascoe distributed a handout (attached) with some ideas for expressing the town’s appreciation for houses built using Nags Head architecture.   Carolyn Morris is to include the list of criteria associated with the Community Appearance Award with these minutes (attached).

‘MULTI-USE PATH SAFETY

Chair Bob Sanders said that the multi-use path safety issue was discussed earlier; he expressed his feeling that the cost of refrigerator magnets would be minimal and should be considered for distribution to rental agencies. 

‘NEW BUSINESS

Chief Cameron discussed the importance of safety when using propane tanks and charcoal grills.  He summarized the recent fire at Nags Head Cove that destroyed an entire house when the tenant left to go fishing and left a deck turkey fryer burner on.  He is looking into developing an ordinance that would make it illegal to have any type of grill on a deck unless the tank is kept at ground level.  Committee members spoke in favor of the proposed ordinance.”

REPORT FROM ARTWORK SELECTION COMMITTEE MEETING

The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of February 13, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“GIFT OF HORSE FROM HALLORAN AND CO.

The Committee unanimously passed a motion to table the issue concerning the “nag” that was donated to the town by the jewelry store, Halloran and Co. 

‘SCHEDULE OF ARTISTS FOR UPCOMING MTGS

It was Committee consensus to add artist Larry McCarter to the artist list and to plan for the following meeting schedule:   March 2002 – Larry McCarter; April 2002 – Michael Halminski; May 2002 – Frank Fauth.

‘It was Committee consensus to add artist Robin Sams from Edenton, who had dropped off some correspondence to the Committee, to the artist list.

‘CONSIDERATION OF ARTIST INGER SEITZ’ ARTWORK

It was Committee consensus to purchase the fiber artwork entitled “Rafia-Hapsu” by Inger Seitz for the price of $280.

‘CONSIDERATION OF REVISED COMMITTEE POSITION

Committee members spoke positively about substituting the “Art Teacher” position on the Committee with “Art Gallery Owner” if the town was unable to fill the “Art Teacher” position in future appointments.”

Mayor Muller noted that the report indicates that Committee members discussed and were in favor of an art teacher/art gallery owner position for future Committee appointments.

REPORT FROM RECREATION COMMITTEE MEETING

The report from the Recreation Committee meeting of February 21, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Soundside Harvey Tract

Committee members discussed possible uses of the Soundside Harvey Tract.   Several uses were discussed taking into account that no motorized vehicles are allowed; restrooms are required; and jet ski traffic may be an issue.

‘Nags Head Pond lots restricted covenants – Satterfield Landing Recreation site

Town Manager Fuller reported that the Nags Head Pond Property Owner’s Association met recently and has not yet agreed to release the covenants on the five (5) Nags Head Pond lots.  

‘Bruce Bortz asked if the town would consider selling each of the five (5) Nags Head Pond lots if no resolution can be made with the Property Owner’s Association and the State PARTF Grant funds are returned (with interest). 

‘Town Little Bridge Site

Committee members reviewed the Town Little Bridge Site on the Nags Head/Manteo Causeway.

‘Staff is to confirm that the property is owned by NC DOT; staff is to obtain a detailed map of the site for Committee members.

‘Town Estuarine Access  

Committee members reviewed the Town Estuarine Access on the Nags Head/Manteo Causeway. 

‘Staff is to review the possibility of cutting a couple of paths from the parking lot pavilion to the water for a kayak launching ramp.”

Town Manager Fuller reported that the Recreation Committee discussed the Twiford properties and brought up the possibility of the town giving the PARTF money back to the State and selling those lots in the Pond.   Staff believes the value would be about the same but would allow the town free and clear title without restrictions.  He requested direction from the Board.

Mayor Muller stated that he had previously discussed this item with each Board member, each of which supported this suggestion.  

Mayor Muller directed staff to include this item on the March 2002, mid-month meeting agenda; Town Attorney Ike McRee is to provide information concerning the methods of disposal for the property and an estimate from the State concerning the amount of PARTF funds owed.  Mayor Muller stated further that this suggestion meets the needs of the Pond property owners as well as providing an opportunity for the town to do more things with the property.

Town Manager Fuller credited and thanked Planner Bruce Bortz for bringing forward the suggestion.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – REQUEST FROM NC-CCMA

Town Manager Fuller explained that this request is from the North Carolina – City and County Management Association (NC-CCMA) of which he is currently president.  He summarized his memo dated February 26, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Attached please find correspondence from the North Carolina City and County Management Association (NC-CCMA) requesting a contribution from the town to continue the work of the NCCCMA Civic Education Project.  The contribution will assist the Association in continuing to offer educational resources to teachers and local government officials across the state.  The attached correspondence details various resources being provided.

‘The contribution being requested from the Town of Nags Head (population 1,000 – 9,999) is $100.

‘This request is provided to you for your consideration at the March 6, 2002, Board of Commissioners meeting.”

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to support the request from the North Carolina – City and County Management Association in the amount of $100 to come from unspent funds from the Volunteer Fire Department incentive pay.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.).

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – CULVERT REPLACEMENT

Town Manager Fuller reported that yesterday, March 5, 2002, the culvert under US 158 bypass between the Fire Station and Town Hall was replaced by NC DOT.

Board members were very appreciative of NC DOT for replacement of this 50” culvert pipe.

MAYOR MULLER – ELLIOTT ESTATES DISCUSSION

Mayor Muller noted the discussion earlier concerning the Elliott Estates preliminary plat and waiver request. 

It was Board consensus to direct staff to draft an ordinance for Board consideration to not allow curb cuts on Mall Drive but instead to use the easements that are already in place. 

MAYOR MULLER – CUSTOMER SERVICE

Mayor Muller noted that the last section of the FYI portion of the Board packages pertains to a customer service brief.  He asked Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer to summarize.

Ms. Sommer explained that the Risk Manager from the City of Asheville gave an excellent presentation to all employees concerning customer service.  This mandatory training taught employees that “the way it has always been done” is not necessarily the best way.  She stated further that there will be meetings between staff on an intra- and inter-departmental basis as customer service requires interaction between departments.

It was Board consensus to include an update on customer service on each Board agenda, similar to the beach nourishment project update.  

MAYOR MULLER – REQUEST TO MODIFY DESIGNATION OF JUNE STREET

Mayor Muller summarized the request from Linda Hess and Richard Hess.

The memo from Town Clerk Carolyn Morris, dated February 26, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Mayor Muller has received the attached request from Linda Hess and Richard Hess, acting for property owners Ruth and Ralph Hess, Jr.  Attached is correspondence detailing this request as well as a map and survey of June Street.

‘The Hess’ are requesting that the town change the designation of June Street from “street” to “beach access” which would change the building setback of the adjacent lots from 15 feet to 10 feet.

‘This request is presented for discussion at the March 6, 2002, Board of Commissioners meeting.”

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to approve the request from Linda Hess and Richard Hess that June Street be a beach access.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.). 

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – GOVERNMENT ACCESS CHANNEL COMMITTEE

Mayor Pro Tem Farah stated that the Government Access Channel Committee (GACC) met recently and reviewed a request from the Town of Southern Shores to become a member of the GACC.  The GACC recommendation was to approve their request.  He stated further that a formal request in the form of a resolution is expected from the Town of Southern Shores and will be presented to the Board for consideration. 

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – PARKING ORDINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING

Mayor Pro Tem Farah reported that the parking ordinance committee met recently and made strides at their first meeting.  Staff is preparing proposals for review at the committee’s next meeting on March 19, 2002.

MAYOR MULLER – HIGH SCHOOL ATTENDANCE LINE

Mayor Muller referred to a letter from Board of Education Chair David Oaksmith responding to the town’s resolution adopted at the last Board meeting that the attendance line for the new beach high school be the Manteo/Nags Head Causeway Bridge.  Currently the northern Nags Head property line is the attendance line.  Mayor Muller summarized that the letter indicates that the Board of Education will not entertain discussion as a decision has already been made.

Mayor Muller said that Board members need to begin talking to the Dare County Board of Commissioners concerning the construction of an elementary school, otherwise students from Nags Head at this level will be bussed a substantial distance.

MAYOR MULLER - CIP SCHEDULE

Mayor Muller noted that a CIP Workshop will be scheduled when Comrs. Remaley and Sadler are back in town. 

MAYOR MULLER – TOWN WIDE STAFF MEETING

Mayor Muller said that he will adjourn today’s meeting to a town-wide staff meeting on March 20, 2002, at 11:00 a.m. in the Board Room. 

MAYOR MULLER – LUNCHEON FOR GOVERNOR’S EASTERN DISTRICT REPRESENTATIVE

Mayor Muller reminded Board members that a luncheon will be held for the Governor’s Eastern District Representative, Annette Gray Hargett, in the Police Training Room at 12:00 noon on Wednesday, March 13, 2002.

MAYOR MULLER – NCLM CONFERENCE

Mayor Muller reported that the League has changed their annual conference this year to a one-day conference.  The League is also currently meeting with the Governor and his staff on behalf of the municipalities concerning the recent budget cuts. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – NC-CCMA CONFERENCE 

Town Manager Fuller reported that the NC-CCMA conference in June 2002, will be in conjunction with Town Hall Day this year to help municipalities conserve funds.

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to adjourn to a town-wide staff meeting on Wednesday, March 20, 2002, at 11:00 a.m. in the Board Room.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 3 – 0 (Comr. Remaley and Comr. Sadler were absent.).  The time was 12:40 p.m.






_______________________________






Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:
April 3, 2002
Mayor:
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